
Missing woman in Sau Mau Ping located

     A woman who went missing in Sau Mau Ping has been located.

     Tse Yau-mei, aged 36, went missing after she left her residence in Sau
Mau Ping Estate at noon on May 9. Her family made a report to Police
yesterday (May 10).

     The woman was located on Seabee Lane, Lantau North last night. She
sustained no injuries and no suspicious circumstances were detected.

Murder in Yuen Long

Â Â Â Â  Police are investigating a murder case happened in Yuen Long in the
small hours today (May 11) in which a man died.

Â Â Â Â  At 1.10am, Police received a report that the 50-year-old non-ethnic
Chinese (NEC) man was injured and collapsed in a flat on Ping Fai Path.

Â Â Â Â  Police officers sped to the scene and found the man lying in the
flat. Sustaining head injuries, he was rushed to Pok Oi Hospital in
unconscious state and was certified dead at 2.28am.

Â Â Â Â  Initial investigation revealed that the deceased allegedly had a
dispute with his son and someone allegedly attacked the deceased during the
incident. Police arrested the 32-year-old NEC man for murder at scene. He is
being detained for further enquiries.

Â Â Â Â Â Post-mortem examinations will be conducted later to ascertain the
cause of death of the deceased.

Â Â Â Â  Active investigation by the District Crime Squad of Yuen Long
District is underway. Anyone who witnessed the case or has any information to
offer is urged to contact the investigating officers on 3661 4641.

SJ’s address at Ceremony for Admission
of New Senior Counsel (English only)

     The following is the address by the Secretary for Justice, Mr Paul Lam,
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SC, at the Ceremony for the Admission of the New Senior Counsel today (May
11):

Chief Justice, members of the Judiciary, Chairman of the Bar Association,
President of the Law Society, fellow members of the legal profession,
distinguished guests, ladies and gentlemen,

     On behalf of the Department of Justice, I wish to extend my warmest
congratulations to the three new silks, Mr Benson Tsoi, Ms Frances Lok and
Miss Queenie Lau. Their appointment as Senior Counsel is well deserved.

     Let me start with Benson. I am particularly delighted at the appointment
of Benson because we were chamber-mates at Parkside Chambers for many years
before I joined the Government. He is one of the very few members in Parkside
who specialises in criminal law practice. He is plainly a smart guy with
great sense of humour even though he sometimes appears to be a bit cocky.
What I still fail to understand is why he chose to hang a disproportionally
big deer head with antlers on the wall of his relatively small room. This may
well be a reflection of his sizeable ego.

     Fortunately, his strange taste on indoor decoration is compensated by
his wise choice on spouse. As you should all know, I am referring to Frances,
who has a very successful civil law practice. Frances and Benson were truly
made for each other. After their appointment has been announced, I wrote to
Benson and asked whether there was anything that he wished me to say, or not
to say, at this ceremony. In his surprisingly long reply, he started by
saying, "Re Frances – she is boring so not much to say about her". He went on
telling me that, in fact, they met in the small tutorial class in HKU's PCLL;
and they started dating in the afternoon after their Bar Scholarship
interviews. Benson then became very bitter by complaining that, among the
seven interviewees on that occasion, six succeeded but he was not one of
them. Similar to what they did on this occasion, they procured their call to
the Bar in the same court on the same day on March 3, 2007, before Mr Justice
Johnson Lam (as he then was). Benson told me that, due to their different
areas of practice, they never appeared in the same court since then until
today. At the end of his email, he made a most extraordinary request as
follows, "I would really appreciate it if you can emphasise I remain two
minutes more senior to Frances", in particular, when he had copied his email
to Frances.

     Perhaps not too surprisingly, Frances came back with a reply within an
hour or so. Unlike Benson, her email was short and sharp. This is what she
said, "To set the record straight, I strongly dispute that Benson is two
minutes more senior to me. I believe it was only one minute, hence it is
highly arguable that the de minimis rule applies."

     The order of seniority of Senior Counsel is apparently a matter of
public interest. As the guardian of public interest in my present capacity, I
had considered very seriously whether I should take out a formal application
to invite the Chief Justice to rule on this matter as a preliminary issue
this morning. However, since both the Judiciary and the Department of Justice
are promoting mediation vigorously, I have decided to try to mediate the



dispute between Frances and Benson by offering a small piece of advice to
Benson. Benson, as a seasoned criminal justice practitioner, you must
appreciate the significance of exercising your right to silence at critical
moments. I can tell you from my personal experience that the motto "Silence
is golden" applies not only to criminal suspects but also husbands in
general.

     Turning to Queenie, apart from having a very successful civil practice,
everyone who knows her would agree that she is a most likeable and cheerful
lady. She is also an extremely good photographer judging from the photos she
posted on her Facebook from time to time. Queenie reminded me that, when I
was still in my private practice, she had acted as my junior but also against
me; and when I sat as a Deputy Judge, she had appeared before me. I must say
that the experiences were equally pleasant irrespective of the different
capacities we met each other in our professional life. Queenie, maybe you
should consider to join the Department of Justice so that you may work with
me again in yet another capacity.

     This is indeed a joyful week for the Hong Kong legal community. Apart
from today's ceremony, there are at least three matters that are worth
celebrating. First and foremost, on Wednesday, the Legislative Council
resolved to endorse the appointment of the Honourable Mr Justice Allsop as a
Non-Permanent Judge of our Court of Final Appeal. The second and third
matters are that the International Council for Commercial Arbitration (ICCA)
Congress 2024 and the Mediation Week were both very successfully held this
week. The ICCA 2024 had attracted more than 1 400 participants coming from
more than 70 jurisdictions. All participants spoke extremely highly of the
event. As to the Mediation Week, more than 2 000 people took part in person
or online in various thematic events, including the use of mediation to
resolve school, employment, consumer and family disputes. These events are
important to strengthen Hong Kong's status as an international legal and
dispute resolution services centre, and to promote access to justice and the
rule of law in Hong Kong.

     While a lot of people had contributed to the success of these events,
there is no doubt that Senior Counsel plays an indispensable role. Suffice
for me to give a few examples. ICCA 2024 was hosted by HKIAC (Hong Kong
International Arbitration Centre) in which Rimsky Yuen, SC, was a co-
chairman. Anthony Neoh, SC, Teresa Cheng, SC, Winnie Tam, SC, and Victor
Dawes, SC, spoke on numerous official and side events of ICCA 2024. Turning
to the Mediation Week, I am indeed most grateful to Queenie who was the
moderator in a panel discussion in the consumer mediation seminar. I hope to
be forgiven for not naming others.

     The point that I wish to make is that, as is often said, appointment of
Senior Counsel is more than a recognition of the appointee's ability and
integrity. It carries a legitimate expectation and perhaps a duty that the
appointee shall make good use of his or her legal expertise and standing in
society to promote and strengthen the rule of law in different ways in
addition to his or her own legal practice. It is essential to bear in mind
that providing public service in different manners is very often extremely
time consuming and requires a lot of efforts. It is most desirable, if not



necessary, for each and every Senior Counsel to contribute in some ways so
that the heavy burden would not fall on the shoulders of a few more
enthusiastic members. As I repeatedly said, a strong and respectable
independent Bar is crucial to preserving the rule of law based on our common
law system, which is a unique advantage of Hong Kong under the principle of
"one country, two systems" that we cannot afford losing. Our Bar will only be
strong and respectable if its members, in particular senior members, are seen
to be not only competent lawyers but also passionate fellow citizens who are
willing to sacrifice for the well-being of society as a whole. I do count on
Benson, Frances and Queenie to set good examples.

     On this note, may I wish all three of you all the best and every
success. Thank you.

CJ’s address at Ceremony for the
Admission of the New Senior Counsel
(with photos)

The following is issued on behalf of the Judiciary:

     The following is the full text of an address by Chief Justice Andrew
Cheung Kui-nung, Chief Justice of the Court of Final Appeal, at the Ceremony
for the Admission of the New Senior Counsel today (May 11):

Secretary for Justice, Chairman of the Bar, President of the Law Society,
fellow judges, ladies and gentlemen,

     On behalf of the Judiciary, I would like to extend a very warm welcome
to all of you to this year's Ceremony for the admission to the rank of Senior
Counsel of Mr Benson Tsoi, Ms Frances Lok, and Miss Queenie Lau.

     First of all, congratulations are in order to each of our three new
Silks on all your accomplishments and on your appointments as Senior Counsel.
The appointments are hard-earned, and well deserved. To become a Silk is no
simple achievement. It is the culmination of many years of rigorous study,
tireless work, and countless hours spent in the preparation of cases and
appearance in court. It demands a deep understanding of the law, the ability
to navigate complex legal and factual matrices, and the skill to present
attractive arguments that best portray a client's case. I am sure you have
all sacrificed much to reach this significant career milestone. Equally, I
must extend my congratulations to your families, friends and colleagues, for
whom this must also be a proud moment. No doubt they will also have made
sacrifices to support each of you so that you might reach this point, and it
is appropriate and quite right to take this moment to express gratitude for
their support.
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     The Inner Bar is not merely an exclusive rank or title. It is a
longstanding tradition of the independent Bar, a reflection of Hong Kong's
longstanding common law tradition that is preserved by the Basic Law and the
"one country, two systems" arrangement. Along with that common law tradition
comes the maintenance of a split profession, between barristers and
solicitors. Similarly, the rank of Senior Counsel has also been maintained in
Hong Kong, and the appointment of Senior Counsel is enshrined in statute. Not
only does Hong Kong maintain the benefit of being a common law jurisdiction
in a civil law country, and a bilingual legal system that ensures ease of
accessibility for those wishing to enforce or defend their rights before the
Courts, all persons who seek to do so have a deep pool of Silks to choose
from where their case is particularly difficult, complex or specialised.

     As has been said before, the rank of Senior Counsel is both a badge of
excellence and a badge of responsibility. As a mark of distinction, it
represents a public recognition by the Judiciary and the legal profession of
an appointee's achievement to date, of his or her excellence, experience and
expertise. As a badge of responsibility, it denotes our community's trust and
expectation that an appointee will put his or her excellence and experience
to good use by faithfully discharging the responsibilities placed on them,
thereby serving the public interest. Members of the Inner Bar are therefore
chosen with care every year, and indeed there is no obligation to make any
selection at all. The appointment process involves consulting not only with
the senior ranks of the Judiciary, but also the two branches of the legal
profession. Thus, each candidate for Silk must demonstrate not only expertise
and eminence in their fields of practice, but also industry and integrity,
and one must also consider each candidate's potential contributions to the
Bar and the law, as well as to the rule of law and future of Hong Kong.

     Each of today's new Silks specialises in different areas of the law, and
their admission to the Inner Bar will serve to reinforce and reinvigorate the
senior end of the Bar. The fact that their appointments were well supported
during consultations is a sign of the respect each of them commands in their
respective practices.

     Mr Benson Tsoi was called to the Bar in England in 2005, and
subsequently returned to Hong Kong and was called here in 2007. He
specialises in criminal law, with a particular emphasis on white-collar
crime, having appeared in a number of big money laundering and fraud cases.
His expertise in criminal law is generally recognised in the legal field.

     Ms Frances Lok was a Rhodes Scholar in 2002 and a Bar Scholar in 2006.
She was called to the Hong Kong Bar in 2007 and the New York Bar in the
following year. She practises in commercial, company and insolvency law,
specialising in company law, construction and arbitration, and probate and
trusts.

     Miss Queenie Lau was previously qualified as a solicitor in both Hong
Kong and England before being called to the Hong Kong Bar in 2008. She
closely carries on a general civil and commercial practice, which includes
audit and professional negligence, defamation, employment disputes and
probate litigation. She is actively involved in a very substantial number of



public or statutory bodies, thereby demonstrating a strong spirit of public
service.

     The respective backgrounds of each of today's three appointees serves to
illustrate the quality that the title of Senior Counsel implies. It can thus
be seen that the Inner Bar will be greatly strengthened with the addition of
such talented and well recognised members. Moreover, with such depth of legal
talent continuing to be available in Hong Kong, the rule of law is also
strengthened by a thriving and competitive market for legal services. We are
all no doubt delighted by their appointments.

     Beyond their legal expertise and experience, members of the Inner Bar
must also set and maintain the highest standards of personal and professional
integrity as well as advocacy, legal research and analysis. Members of the
Inner Bar are first and foremost leaders of the independent Bar, and they
must lead by example, in thought and deed, as well as by word. Silks must
always apply themselves fully to the cases that they do, whether they are
instructed to act alone or with juniors. Indeed it is worth remembering that
a Silk is almost by definition regarded as a source of inspiration, a mentor
and a guiding light for the younger generations of lawyers. And rightly so.
Therefore, whether a Senior Counsel likes it or not, whatever he or she says
or does in or outside court is often closely observed and even mimicked by
those they are leading or working with, and maybe by those on the opposite
side also. Senior Counsel must uphold a high standard of court etiquette, be
courteous not only to the court but to all other court users and staff, and
never be rude and overbearing. It goes without saying that in addition to the
wisdom and maturity that their expertise and experience has brought them,
they should also always be professional and fair, and contribute to the
affairs of the Bar and public service when there is a need to do so. A Senior
Counsel must in this way be generous with their time and public spirited. Not
only do Hong Kong's Senior Counsel appointees strengthen the Bar with their
knowledge and expertise, many ultimately bring those strengths with them to
the Judiciary, further enhancing the pool of knowledge and expertise at the
Bench and thus the rule of law in Hong Kong. This must ultimately be the
highest calling for any legal professional.

     In short, as the most pre-eminent amongst members of the independent
Bar, Senior Counsel must be prepared to uphold the rule of law and ensure the
proper administration of justice, speak out against those who would seek to
undermine the rule of law, maintain the highest standards of professional
conduct, discipline and etiquette both in court and outside it, and protect
the right of all persons to have access to the Courts, apart from being
highly capable and reliable advocates when appearing in Court.

     So returning to our three new Silks today, your appointments as Senior
Counsel represent public recognition that you possess the necessary qualities
to discharge these responsibilities, thereby upholding the best of the
independent Bar. They also mark how much trust and confidence the Courts,
your clients, and even opposing counsel may have in you and your work. On
this occasion when you don the traditional dress of the Inner Bar for the
first time, it is apposite to be reminded that the robes of the silks are a
symbol of an important office. As Silks, you now have different wigs and



gowns. You now have the privilege of being listed ahead of ordinary counsel
on the Bar List, illustrating how seriously the rank of Senior Counsel is
taken at the Bar, and indeed in Hong Kong. We are confident that with these
trappings of your new titles, you will also take on your new roles and duties
as leaders at the Bar with the same industry and integrity that has brought
you to this moment. On behalf of my colleagues and myself, I wish each and
every one of you success in your new careers as Senior Counsel.

    

Innovative Hong Kong rendition of
Shakespeare’s “King Lear” staged in
London (with photos)

     The Hong Kong Economic and Trade Office, London (London ETO) showcased
Hong Kong's vibrant cultural landscape by supporting the performances of Tang
Shu-wing Theatre Studio's "King Lear" at the Riverside Studios in London from
May 2 to 12 (London time). A reception celebrating the achievement of Hong
Kong theatre was held on May 10, greeting around 40 guests from the local
cultural and business sector.

     Speaking at the reception, the Director-General of the London ETO, Mr
Gilford Law, expressed gratitude to Tang Shu-wing Theatre Studio for bringing
a unique version of "King Lear" to London. He remarked, "We are proud to
present 'King Lear', a production that reflects the dynamic and innovative
spirit of Hong Kong. This unique interpretation, featuring an all-female cast
and non-verbal delivery, pushes the boundaries of traditional theatre."

     "The Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Government is committed to
fostering the cultural development of Hong Kong and strengthening the city's
role as an East-meets-West centre for international cultural exchange as set
out in the National 14th Five-Year Plan. The city hosts over 7 000 cultural
programmes every year, including the Art Basel in March, the Hong Kong Pop
Culture Festival in April, the French May Arts Festival in May, and the very
first Hong Kong Performing Arts Expo in October,” he added, while inviting
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the guests to visit Hong Kong."

     â€‹Featuring an all-female cast with no dialogue, Tang Shu-wing Theatre
Studio's new interpretation of "King Lear" is a non-verbal theatre production
that transcends the boundaries of Shakespeare's plays. The performance
features an international cast from Hong Kong and the National Theatre Marin
Sorescu of Craiova, including renowned Hong Kong actress Cecilia Yip.
Following its successful run in London, the production will continue its
European tour in May with upcoming performances in Craiova, Romania, and
Berlin, Germany.
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